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FUSSELL WADMAN LTD 
SALES and SERVICE - Accident REPAIRS

SELF DRIVE HIRE - MOT TESTING
PEUGEOT EXPRESS FIT for

TYRES - BATTERIES - EXHAUSTS
Free Collection and Delivery

Hopton Industrial Estate, London Rd., Devizes SN10 2EU
tel 01380 731970 - Fax 01380 731971 - email fussell_wadman@dealers.peugeot.co.uk

Vehicles .
Easterton

 ltd

ATA Automotive Technician Accreditation
Master Technician  AT 1803087958

Independent BMW, Mercedes, VW, Audi and Skoda 
Specialists at less than 1/2 dealer prices. 

All Makes Mot’s & Servicing.
Award Winning Knowledge Of Modern Motor Vehicles

Champion Bright Spark 2006 - 2nd
Auto Trade Technician 1999 - Winner

John Kyte, Director
Unit 1 Hillcroft Farm, 
5 Easterton Sands, 
Devizes, Wiltshire, SN10 4PY
Call: 01380 812192  or  01380 816436
www.eastertonvehicles.com

9 St Johns Street, Devizes
Open Tuesday to Saturday
Senior Citi zens Discounts

Fully Qualifi ed Stylists using 
the full range of TIGI productsHeads

on
High

Call Sarah on 01380 699288
e-mail: headsonhigh@live.co.uk

“Capture the Moment”
With Local Artistic Photographer

 

Nicki Douglas-Lee

For Events, Pets and Portrait Commissions. 
Group Equine Commissions also available

07808 323987 / 01380 812488
Or visit www.photographybyndl.co.uk 

 THE OLD STITCHING POST                                        
              

West Lavington Clothing 
Repairs & Alterations

Tel: 07891 159892

CANFIELD
DECORATING SERVICES

Professional Decorator
Over 20 Years experience

Internal / External - Free Estimates
Contact Trevor Canfi eld on

01380 722409 / 07977510227
info@canfi elddecorating.co.uk 

Welding - Steelwork
Building Maintenance, 

Guttering, Painting, Decorating
General repairs

42 Garston, Great Cheverell 
(01380 818360) 07940 406195

J. W. Orchard

Andrew Underwood
Chimney Sweep of Melksham

Phone 01225 706447
Mobile 07889 771 505

●Rebuilding Chimney Stacks●
●Repointing Chimneys●
●Fitting Pots and Cowls●

HELIUM FILLED PARTY
BALLOONS FOR ALL

OCCASIONS

EVERY SORT OF CELEBRATION DECORATED:
ALSO SUPPLIERS OF BALLOON IN A BOX

Call Caroline 01380 722579
(mobile 07979692533)

www.partyballonsforall.co.uk

EXTEND
Lynne Rayner MCSP, 

Chartered Physiotherapist and EXTEND teacher. 
01380 812881 email:lynne@movement4you.com

MOVEMENT TO MUSIC EXERCISE CLASSES
New members always welcome, improve your fi tness, balance  and 

co-ordination. Weekly on Thursdays in the Giles Room
West Lavington Village Hall

Active classes for sixties plus 
10am -11.00am

RICHARD HALE
GENERAL GARDEN MAINTENANCE

GRASS CUTTING
WEED KILLING

HEDGE TRIMMING
FENCE MENDING

PAINTING & DECORATING

Call Now!  07734 109686 

The Bridge Inn
West Lavington

Excellent homemade, locally sourced, 

Briti sh food served 
Tuesday-Saturday 12-2.30, 6.30-9.00, 

Sunday 12 - 2.30
(OPEN ON SUNDAYS EVENINGS AND MONDAYS FROM EASTER)

Delicious a la carte menu: Tuesday – Friday
Set menu also available:  2 courses £13.50, 3 courses £16.00

 01380 813213 
www.the-bridge-inn.co.uk

Black and White Conservation
Architectural Stone Masonry
Heritage Conservation Repairs to stone, 

brickwork, masonry in lime mortar

and traditional materials by qualified stone mason
Toby Robson 01380 818666

07747022362
toby@blackandwhiteconservation.co.uk
www.blackandwhiteconservation.co.uk

42 Rochelle Court, Market
Lavington SN10 4AT

Bouquets, Arrangements, Plants & Fresh Flowers for all 
occasions Along with a Stylish range of home and gift  

ware at fantasti c prices.

Tel : 01380 816268

Lavington Health 
& Beauty

Simone Davis Wilmot
IHBC, IIHHT

25 Holmfi eld
West Lavington

SN10 4HX
07771 611595

Holistic & Beauty Treatments 
including: Pregnancy Massage, 
Baby Massage & Refelxology, 

Gelish Soak Off, Aromatherapy, 
Sports Massage

www.facebook.com/lavingtonbeauty
 www.lavingtonbeauty.co.uk

J.E.Bodman
Plumbing & Heating 

Engineers
& Boiling Servicing
OFTEC Registered

Pathway House, Urchfont 
(01380 848365)

Flowers • Weddings & Events • Funerals
Corporate • Flower School • Gifts

Come and visit us at
Ammi fl owers LLP

13 Maryport Street Devizes Wiltshire SN10 1AH
p. 01380 722925   f. 01380 739572

www.ammi-fl owers.com

WILTSHIRE GARDEN CARE
Steve Gilpin & Chris Gould

01745 953658    07845 109736
01380 818936

From £15 an hour
WiltsGardenCare@outlook.com
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VILLAGE LINK 
West Lavington, Littleton Panell & Little Cheverell

TELEPHONE NUMBER IS 816826

Calendar of Services -June 2016
The Lavingtons, Cheverells & Easterton 

Date Market 
Lavington West Lavington Easterton Great Cheverell Little Cheverell

5th June 
Trinity 2

11.00 am Benefice Worship Together
St Mary’s Church Market Lavington 

12th June
Trinity 3

United – No 
Service – event 
in Conmmunity 
Hall 11 am-4pm

9.00 for 
9.30 am   
Breakfast 
Church

United – No 
Service – event 
in Community 
Hall 11am-4pm

11.00 am 
Celebrate 
Queen’s 90th 
Birthday
Archdeacon 
of Wilts Rev 
Sue Groom

19th June
Trinity 4

11.00 am Parish 
Communion 

9.30 am
Parish 
Communion 
Bishop Edward 
Condry 

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion 
and Baptism
Bishop Edward 
Condry

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion 
(BCP)

26th June
Trinity 5

9.00 for 
9.30 am  
Breakfast 
Church

9.30 am Parish 
Communion
(CWO1T)

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion

10.00 am 
Welcome to 
Worship

3rd July
Thomas the 

Apostle

10.30 am Benefice Worship Together (CWO1)  
St Peter’s Church, Little Cheverell
Bishop of Salisbury Edward Condry 

Regular worship in our sister churches:  
9.00am St Joseph’s Roman Catholic Church, Littleton Panell
10.30am Trinity Church in the Community Hall Market Lavington
11.00am & 6.00pm Ebenezer Baptist Church West Lavington.

Rector: Revd Canon James Campbell 
Tel. (01380) 816963
The Rectory,  14 Church Street, 
Market Lavington, 
Devizes, SN10 4DT.
lavingtonrector@gmail.com
Office email churchlavington@gmail.com

Dear Friends,
When someone leaves an organisation they are often asked to choose a favourite this or 
that.  The Bible plays an important part in my life and probably my favourite passage is 
the Jesus’ Parable of the Prodigal Son in Luke 15.  The story is well known: the younger 
son demanding his inheritance whilst his father is alive, and then squandering it in a 
foreign land; when his money runs out, his friends all desert him; he resorts to working 
on a farm, so hungry that he wishes he could eat the pig’s food.  Then he comes to his 
senses, determines to go home and apologise and offer to work for his father.
Luke 15:20 continues, ‘So he got up and went to his father.  But while he was still a long 
way off, his father saw him and was filled with compassion for him; he ran to his son, 
threw his arms round him and kissed him.’  The younger son’s planned apology is cut 
short; he is welcomed back, totally forgiven, unconditionally loved.
The key point is that in that far-off society a father would never, ever have run to meet 
his son in that way; it was unimaginable.  It is a picture of God’s extravagant and 
unwarranted love for each one of us, whoever we are and whatever we’ve done.  I 
always find that profoundly moving. 
It is in the person of Jesus that God enables us to benefit from his unwarranted and 
extravagant love, for it is Jesus who offers to walk beside us through life if we will only 
let him.
Thank you for the privilege that Mary and I have had of working alongside many of you 
during these past almost eight years, of being part of your lives both on happy occasions 
and at sadder times.  We may be moving on, but the extravagant, unconditional love of 
God in Jesus will remain for ever.
  

James Campbell

As this is the last “From the Rectory”  from James Campbell, I would like to offer our 
gratitude for the wisdom, balance and conviction that has always been present in his 
contributions to this magazine, as in his own work and life. But more than that, from 
those of us who have shared the foundation of his beliefs, our gratitude is due for 
what he and Mary have offered in these eight years to our churches. There is always a 
tendency for attitudes towards the church and the Christian faith to become polarised 
- or even fossilised -  which they have avoided by offering a variety of services and 
activities to meet our different expectations. 
May we wish them great happiness in the new life that awaits them. Jim Hodges 
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CHURCHWARDENS
All Saints, West Lavington:	 Robert Giles (813256) Bronwen Matters (816133)
Holy Trinity, Great Cheverell:	 Ian Christie (813940)	
Holy Trinity, Little Cheverell:	 Peregrine Rawlins (816315) 
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FAREWELL PARTY for The Reverend JAMES CAMPBELL
Most of you will now know that James and Mary Campbell are about to leave the 
Benefice. James’ last service, when we will be joined by Trinity, will be at St Mary’s, 
Market Lavington, on Sunday 5th June at 11.00. It will be followed at about 12.30 
by a Farewell Lunch in the Community Hall. The meal will be free, food and drink 
having been kindly made and donated by the parishioners of Market Lavington, West 
Lavington, Easterton, & Great Cheverell and Trinity.
Little Cheverell are arranging their own function.
The Hall limits attendance to 120 and a heavy demand is expected. Admission to 
the meal will be by free ticket from your Churchwarden*or, for Trinity, from St -ticket 
holders who wish to say goodbye to James and Mary will be welcome to Arbucks and 
from the Post Office. 
Non -ticket holders who wish to say goodbye to James and Mary will be welcome 
to call in for a drink before the meal. Though it is not critical, it would be helpful if 
droppers-in could contact me before with their intentions. Having said that the tickets 
are free, any donation towards the cost of the event or towards the Campbell’s leaving 
present would be most welcome on the day.
Pat Stacpoole. 01380 812380 patstac@btinternet.com
* Although George Delmar has taken over from me as Churchwarden, he is still working, 
so please communicate with me.

90 Glorious Years
A Birthday Tribute to the Queen

in poetry, prose and song.
 St. Peter’s Church, Little Cheverell
Saturday, 11th June 2016, 5.00 pm.

Tickets £10== from Peregrine 
on 01380-816318

followed by a 

Street Party &Hog Roast 
from 6.00 pm - BYO drinks

Tickets £5== from Sholto on 01380 – 
813322. (children under 10 years free).

EVERYBODY WELCOME

QUEEN’S BIRTHDAY CELEBRATION
June 11th 2.00-5.00 p.m.

The Pavilion, Great Cheverell
Tea & Cake	 BBQ	 Beer Tent
Treasure Hunt	 Tug of War	 Races

VILLAGE PHOTOGRAPH
Organised by Great Cheverell Soap Box 
Deby
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CANCER RESARCH UK

Coffee Morning, May 7th 
This year’s occasion was tinged with some 
sadness because of the death, only a few 
days before, of Mary Diccox who had for 
so many years worked tirelessly to run the 
event. There was a short address from a 
friend, Frank Marshall, and a tribute to her 
also appears opposite.
There were however many compensations, 
not the least of which was the raising of 
£1200 for the charity. Along with the 
fete this is essentially a village occasion, 
though there is still plenty of support by 
many from the adjoining area. Thanks are 
due to the many helpers on the stalls and 
especially to Anna Grew and, above all, 
Bo Miles-Hobbs for their organisation. A 
special bonus this year was the presence of 
the DAPS choir led by Sarah Kerr, showing 
astonishing versatility and confidence in a 
succession of familiar songs.  

MARY DICCOX
Mary Diccox was born on 5th September 
1939 two days after war was declared 
and passed away on the last day of 
April. Although she never forgot she was 
a Londoner, she enjoyed living in West 
Lavington and the people she met and the 
organisations she belonged to. During the 
25 years she lived in the village she was on 
the Parish Council, Village Hall Committee, 
was active in the Lavington Amateur 
Dramatic Society and for ten years she 
organised the Cancer Research UK coffee 
morning along with many friends. She was 
generous to various animal charities and 
could often be seen walking her beloved 
Shelties. She will be greatly missed by her 
husband Tony and all those who knew and 
loved her.

LEAVING PRESENT for The Reverend JAMES CAMPBELL
Now that Mary and James Campbell are leaving us on 5th June after 8 years faithful 
and dedicated service to our villages, residents, both the churchgoers in the Benefice 
and the many people who have had the pleasure of knowing and working with the 
Campbells, may wish to mark the event by donations to their Leaving Present, which 
will take the form of a cheque. Their new parish is at Withyham, near Tunbridge Wells. 
where the vicarage has been unoccupied for some time and would greatly benefit from 
extras that your donations could provide. 
Could you please show your appreciation of all that they have done both in the church 
and for the community in general over the years.
Donations may be given to Churchwardens in each parish, St Arbucks or the Market 
Lavington Post Office. Cheques should be made payable to St Mary’s Market Lavington 
PCC and endorsed Campbell Leaving Present.

Pat Stacpoole, 5 Lavington Lane, Littleton Panell, Devizes, SN10 4EY
01380 812380 patstac@btinternet.com 
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A day of learning and singing from one 
of the UK’s most experienced, musical 
and entertaining conductors is on offer 
in Edington Priory Church on Saturday 
18th June.
Brian Kay, a founder member of the 
King’s Singers and an award-winning 
music broadcaster with the BBC, will 
be working on Morten Lauridsen’s ‘Lux 
Aeterna’ and the opening movement of 
John Rutter’s ‘Magnificat’. Both these 
beautiful works are staples of the modern 
choral repertoire – tuneful, memorable, 
and eminently approachable.  It will be a 
hugely enjoyable day for everyone who 
enjoys a good sing, whatever your level 
of experience.
The day will run from 9.30 to 5.30, 
followed by a run-through performance 
from 6-7 to which all are invited.  
Application forms for the workshop, 
which costs £20 plus £2.50 for music 
hire, are downloadable from www.
edingtonarts.org, by phoning Anne on 
01380 831454 or emailing her at anne@
edingtonarts.org.  Concert tickets are 
£10 from 01380 831256.  Forms need to 
be with Edington Arts by June 17th.

Performing
Vivaldi’s Gloria

A Medley from Guys and Dolls
and other popular songs

Soloists
Soprano – Barbara Gompels

Alto – Chloe Jordan
Musical Director Paula Boyagis 
Musical Director Paula Boyagis

Tickets £7 available from 
Devizes Books and Market 

Lavington Post Office.
Profits from the concert and 

from a raffle will be for

Refreshments Available
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IS IT YOU DESTROYING 
OUR COW PARSLEY?

For many years, walkers along the deep 
footpath between the farm and our land 
have enjoyed every May a brief but 
stunning display of cow parsley on either 
side of the path, including on our bank.  
However, for the last two or three years, for 
unfathomable reasons, persons unknown 
have taken it upon themselves to bash 
down these delicate and beautiful plants. 
This is little short of pointless vandalism, 
achieving nothing but the destruction of 
beauty for the fun of damaging something 
that gives enormous pleasure to most 
people. They have also started to do the 
same to cuckoo pint plants along the 
same path. It is no hardship for walkers 
to go through the cow parsley, and once 
flowering is over, my husband will strim the 
path sides, as he does regularly. I would 
point out that our bank is private property, 
and anyone damaging plants growing on 
it is not only trespassing but damaging 
that property.  I would appeal to the 
perpetrators, whether adults or children, to 
respect nature and our local countryside, 
and appreciate the beauty around them, 
rather than destroying it.

Sue Bonney, Littleton Panell

Steeple Rocks Choir
Many thanks to all those who supported us 
so well on Saturday 14th May at St Mary’s 
Church, Steeple Ashton. The concert was 
a tremendous success raising £1200 
for Splitz Support Services and we are 
very grateful. Thanks also goes to the 
brilliantArcosanti String Quartet and our 
talented young soloist for the evening, 
Jess Jennings.

Adrienne Hale and Steeple Rocks Choir

THE CHURCHILL ARMS, 
WEST LAVINGTON

We have just undergone a complete 
refurbishment of the front bar, and what 
was the Pool Room. The Pool Room has 
been transformed into what we feel is 
a lovely relaxed seated restaurant. We 
offer a wide choice of menu, and a new 
enhanced evening menu is just about to be 
introduced. The Bar has had a face lift. The 
whole area has been decorated and has all 
new furnishings. Please feel free to pop in 
and have a look to see the new improved 
Churchill Arms.

To celebrate the Queen’s official Birthday 
on June 11th, we have arranged for live 
Musicians for the evening with activities 
being planned for the day (weather 
permitting). The theme is Red, White and 
Blue and we hope as many of you as can 
will come along and help us celebrate.

John and Lesley Williams

FIREWORKS – EARLY WARNING
As it is the custom for Dauntsey pupils to 
celebrate the conclusion of up to seven 
years of their lives spent at Dauntsey’s 
School, there will be, amongst other 
things, a Firework Display on July 2nd 
at 10.50 p.m. Their apologies for any 
brief disturbance this may cause to local 
residents. 
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EDITOR’S NOTES
Our cover picture this month displays two of the many sculptural works on show at  
West Lavington Manor until June 12th., the picture having been taken by Mike May and 
cleverly adapted by Neil Lockhart.
Our Post Office has returned!  Under new management, West Lavington has its Post 
Office back, open Mon-Sat from 9.00 a.m.-3.00 p.m. If we want to have a village shop 
at all it is vital that we support this and the many other things on offer in the shop.
A reminder to contributors to News and Views that notices for August as well as July 
should appear, as usual, in the July issue, there being problems in the holiday season.  

Jim Hodges
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AlphaTech
Computer Support Services

PC or laptop slow? Call us first!
Over 25 years professional 

IT experience
2 Woodlands Yard
Malcolm Parsons

High Street 01380 813090
Market Lavington www.

alphaprint.me.uk
enquiries@alphaprint.me.uk

INTERIOR DECORATOR
Alan Pierre Botti

Wallpapering, Tiling, Interior Refurbishments
Specialist Paint Finishes

Telephone 01380 813848
Mobile 07889 470272
E Mail alanbotti@waitrose.com
www.alan-pierrebotti.co.uk

Call 07817675801
Office 01380 813406

www.colour-flow.co.uk
colour.flow.decorators@gmail.com

Parents of DAPS Presents...
CHILL ON THE HILL

Saturday 25th June on the School Field
4–10pm

Danny and the Randoms  Bash Bosh the Magician 
Wellie Wanging  Craft Tent 
The Jam Jar Cocktail Bar  Maypole Dancing
Face Painting  Jamming Tent
DAPS Got Talent!  Lego Firewalk
Disco with DJ Shaun  Sweets,snacks,Soft drinks
Den Building  and plenty more….

Bring a bottle and a picnic or enjoy the BBQ!
Tickets must be bought in advance from

DAPS School Office
£15 for a Family ticket (4 people) or £4 per

person (under 3s go free)
*For queries contact Hilary Stone at 

welovehilly@gmail.com*

Worton and Marston 
22 Open Gardens

in aid of Dorothy House
18 and 19 June 11.00 am to 5.00 pm

Entry to all gardens £5.00 per 
adult £8.00 for weekend

Accompanied under 16’s free of charge
also

Exhibition to celebrate the 175th 
Anniversary of Christ Church

Timeline of the church set against 
national and village history
Fill a time capsule and add 

village memories
Period wedding and christening gowns
5 Lanes School’s Royal Portrait Gallery

Refreshments and stalls 
in Church Lane

Proceeds to church 
175 Anniversary Fund

FRIENDS OF THE  GARDEN
  At West Lavington Manor

By the time you read this, the event at 
the Manor will be half way through. As 
mentioned in last month’s News and 
Views, the Friends of the Garden have 
mounted  a large open air art display   in 
the Manor Gardens  until June 12th. This a 
repeat of two years ago and  is attracting  
a lot of visitors to the village. The Friends 
of the Garden have a large exhibition of 
sculpture, featuring twenty seven artists, 
none of whom they have shown before.   
Again, as two years ago, the Youth Club 
is undertaking the catering to raise funds, 
and are so grateful to the large number of 
people in the village who have so far offered 
to help.  At this time, the Youth Club is very 
short of money  and  the income will be 
critical in maintaining regular club opening.
visit during the event.
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WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL HIRE RATES - From 1st October 2015
Rates per hour
Day – 8 am-6 pm
Evening 6pm - 12

Weekday (Mon-Fri) Weekend (Sat & Sun) 

Local & Charity Other Local & 
Charity

Other

Hall -  Daytime £6.00 £8.00 £7.00 £10.00

Hall -  Evening £8.00 £10.00 £9.00 £12.00

Giles Meeting Room - Day £4.50 £5.50 £5.50 £6.50

Giles Meeting Room - Eve £5.50 £7.50 £6.50 £8.50

Changing Rooms Are charged at Hall rate

Use of cooker in the kitchen - £5.00    Use of Stage Lights - £10.00
•	Telephone bookings to Lynne Rayner on 01380 812881.  
•	Email bookings to Lynne@movement4you.com. 
•	Bookings must include event preparation and clear-up time
•	Local rates are for village clubs and societies, registered charities and local private hire only.
•	Minimum charge is for 2 hours and 3 hours weekend.  A non-refundable deposit or booking fee of £10 

is required to secure a booking.
•	On cancellation, the deposit will be forfeited unless we are able to rebook that date.  
•	Heating is now included in the above rates.
•	The Playing Field (including pitches), for which there is no charge, must be booked even if the Changing 

Rooms are not used.

LOCAL ORGANISATIONS TO BENEFIT FROM FETE PROFITS
The Parochial Church Council recently discussed the success of the West Lavington 
Fete, and how much pleasure it gives to the communities of West Lavington and 
Littleton Panell. It was felt that it would be an additional benefit if a significant 
proportion of the Fete proceeds were given to local village charities and other village 
organisations supported by those who both help to run and attend the Fete. The PCC 
has now agreed that one third of the Fete profits should be divided equally between two 
charities/organisations nominated by Fete volunteers. This should result in donations 
of over £500 to each cause. Hopefully we will be able to continue this arrangement in 
future years, which will mean that over time many local charities and organisations will 
benefit.

After canvassing the Fete volunteers, helpers and organisers, the two organisations 
nominated to share one third of the 2016 Fete profits are West Lavington Youth Club 
and the Village Hall Fund.  All the more reason to come along to the Fete on Saturday 
16th July!

ALL THE FUN OF THE FETE!
This year’s Village Fete is on SATURDAY 16th JULY!

The WEST LAVINGTON CHURCH FETE will be on Saturday 16th July from 2pm on the 
Village Playing Field. Entrance and parking are completely free and there will be all the regular 
attractions and more, including the Market Lavington Concert Band, Fun Family Dog Show 
(“the best run in the area!”), Children’s Games, Face Painting, Bouncy Castle, Classic Cars, 
and the fantastic Prize Draw! Plus lots of interesting stalls, including the usual bargain buys of 
Bric a Brac, Bottles, Books, Produce, Cakes, and Garden Plants. To keep you refreshed through 
the afternoon there will be homemade teas, ice creams, and a beer tent. 
WE NEED YOUR HELP! Why not give a little time and join the fantastic Fete team to help us 
organise and run the day? Many hands make light work! If you can help, or if you would like to 
run a stall or attraction at the Fete, contact Tony Morton on 812107 or Bob Giles on 813256.
BAKE OFF FOR THE FETE! Our team providing teas in the Village Hall for the Fete needs your 
cakes!  If you would like to practice your bake-off skills and make cakes, large or small, for the 
day, please contact Liz Evans on 813929.
FUN FAMILY DOG SHOW
Why not enter your dog in the Fete Dog Show? Entries cost just £2 and there are eight classes: 
Golden Oldie (over 7 years); Prettiest Bitch; Most Handsome Dog; Best Puppy (under 1 year); 
Most Obedient and Best Tricks; Waggiest Tail; Best 6 Legs; and Prettiest Eyes. The overall 
winner of the winning dogs from each class will win Best in Show! There are prizes for each 
Class to be won, kindly provided by Rangebourne Pets of Devizes, who deliver pet foods every 
Tuesday to West Lavington (you can contact Rangebourne on 725294). Entries for the Dog 
Show will be taken on the day from 2pm and the first class starts at 2.30pm.
VILLAGE ACTIVITIES DISPLAY
We hope to run a display of village activities in the Village Hall on the day of the Fete. If you run a 
Club or an activity in West Lavington or Littleton Panell and would like to tell more people about 
it, why not be part of the display, or even consider taking your own stall. Contact Bob Giles on 
813256 or Tony Morton on 812107.
BOOK A STALL AT THE FETE!
Why not book a stall in the Fete’s Stalls Avenue to sell your wares?  Contact Tony Morton on 
812107 for more details.  

WE NEED YOUR DONATIONS FOR OUR VILLAGE STALLS! Contact our stallholders:

Book Stall: Bonnie and Richard Matters on 816133 
Bric a Brac & Toys and Games: Jean Morton on 812107 
Mothers’ Union Produce, Preserves and Cake Stall: Janet Hodges on 812467 
Plants: Debbie West on 813345
Teas: Liz Evans on 813929
Bottle Stall
Contact Bridget and Steve Herniman on 813099
Bottle collectors will also be calling in the two weeks before the Fete!
We need all bottles by Thursday July 14th - not on the day, please. Ne
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A MESSAGE FROM RICHARD GAMBLE 
Wiltshire Councillor for The Lavingtons & Erlestoke Division

Keep it in perspective, they tell me. Don’t sweat the small stuff!
Actually, I think the small stuff is often important. There are many issues that bother people 
but some are more tractable than others (I can’t recall ever using the word “tractable” in my 
Message before, but the Cambridge English Dictionary says it means “easily dealt with”).
So if you are worried or annoyed about something, let’s hope it’s tractable. On the whole, 
clearing footpaths, mending potholes, collecting litter – all should be manageable if common 
sense and goodwill can prevail. It must be said, however, that regulations and bureaucracy 
sometimes get in the way of common sense and one of the hardest parts of my job is finding 
a way around such barriers. 
Issues arising from human character can be more intractable. Dog poo in a public place is 
probably a reflection on the ignorance or arrogance of the owner rather than the dog, and that 
may require sociologists to find a solution. If you have unpleasant neighbours, you may need 
the involvement of the courts to arbitrate.
At a higher level, defining problems and finding solutions are inevitably more complex. Climate 
change, education policy, immigration, the NHS, the EU – we all know there are problems 
but it is naive to think the solutions are simple. (I can’t ever recall using the word “naive” but 
it means “innocent, unsophisticated, artless, ingenuous, inexperienced, guileless, unworldly, 
childlike..”). 
What we see from the media on each of these topics often appears to be a war between zealots 
rather than an informed debate. Like you, probably, I have opinions about the issues but I don’t 
pretend I am certain about the solutions. There are always questions to be asked. Are my 
ambitions for the outcome realistic or merely idealistic?  Is short term pain worth long term 
gain? Can I rely upon the probity and efficiency of the institutions involved? More often than 
not, the answers are less than perfect.  
If “certainty” implies “ignorance”, I suspect the more zealous the commentator the more wrong 
they might be. 
Your judgment is a good as mine on what is right but, on 23 June, we are no longer dealing 
with the small stuff.

You may contact me about this or any other matter by email to 
richard.gamble@wiltshire.gov.uk or by phone on 07762 018209.
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TURNERS OF ERLESTOKE
Repairs, Servicing & MOT Testing for all makes of cars

USED CAR SALES
Skoda Authorised Repair

Mon Fri:  8:30 - 5:30
Sat:          9:00 - 4:00

Tel. 01380 830268
www.turnersskoda.com 
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THE WILTSHIRE REGIMENT IN WORLD WAR ONE
My latest book is a month by month account of what each of the battalions of the 
Wiltshire Regiment was doing during the Great War. 
I am not a military historian, so the book is more about the social aspects of the lives 
of the soldiers, rather than army tactics, although there has to be some of that. It tells 
where each battalion was, details when they were in the trenches, what they did when 
not in the trenches, which battles they fought in, when they had baths, what the weather 
was like, etc.
So if you had ancestors who served in the Wiltshire Regiment, this book will give you a 
good idea of what they did during their military service.
The book will be available from Devizes Books, or Amazon.co.uk, or from me at £10. 
The profits from the book will be shared between the West Lavington Youth Club; 
the West Lavington branch of the British Legion, and the Regimental Museum at the 
Wardrobe in Salisbury.

Lyn Dyson

100 YEARS AGO
The Calm Before the Storm

There were no casualties from our villages in June 1916. Sadly this state of apparent 
calm came to a sudden end on July 1st when the battle across the Somme took place, 
with the estimated loss of  20,000 lives. The degree of Wiltshire involvement will 
become clear in our next issue. 

Lyn Dyson

Tel. 01380 812270
Mobile 07824 448821

Formerly JLC General Building

The Churchill Arms
01380 812287

Lunchtime and Evening Meals
Tuesday to Sunday

Real Ales Dog Friendly 
Function Room

Beer Garden with fantastic Views
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WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Mary Diccox: Friends were saddened to learn of the death of Mary who for so long 
played such a significant role in the parish as mentioned elsewhere in this magazine. 
As Chairman of the Parish Council, I would like to pay a very special tribute to Mary, on 
behalf of the Council and residents of our two villages, for her many years of unselfish 
and dedicated service to the whole community while herself serving as councillor.  
At this time of sadness, we also extend to Tony our sincere sympathy and deepest 
condolences.
Council’s Annual Meeting: The Annual Meeting of the Council took place at the 
beginning of May with a long agenda of AGM issues such as election of a Chairman 
and Vice-Chairman and appointment of committee members and representatives to 
other bodies. I am pleased to report that all eleven seats on the council are occupied. 
Councillors are Mike May (Vice Chairman), Liz Evans, Julia Ford, Mair Rowles, Bonnie 
Matters, Peter Blundell, Mike Challinor, Steve Coxhead, Robert Oglesby, and Richard 
Scott. I continue as Chairman and Kaye Elston is Parish Clerk.
Annual Parish Meeting: The Annual Parish Meeting on 12 May was well attended to 
hear the excellent presentation by Surriya Subramaniam, Head of Public Protection 
at Wiltshire Council, on community resilience and emergency planning. Emergency 
planning is the Parish Council’s next major community project. More information 
on development of our emergency plan will be available in due course but we hope 
that everyone living and working in the parish will see the benefits of being prepared 
community-wise for emergencies and that a number of you will volunteer to help 
with aspects of the planning. Market Lavington and Great Cheverell both sent Council 
representatives to the meeting and I am pleased to have had positive feedback from 
both. Market Lavington’s newly elected chairman has written to say that he sees the 
importance of resilience to our parishes, that it would be rare that something affected 
one village and not the other and, therefore, he considers that we should work together. 
Great Cheverell’s chairman has also written to say that they hope to set up a sub-
committee and would be happy to work with their neighbours.
Queen’s 90th Birthday at The Churchill: We cleaned for the Queen; now it is time to 
party for her - with a barbeque and live music and a bouncy castle and stocks for the 
children! The venue is the newly redecorated Churchill Arms. The time and date: from 
12 noon onwards on Saturday, June 11. The theme is red, white and blue. Dress up if 
you like! Also bring friends and family!

Sandra Gamble, Chairman

If you have ANY QUERIES PLEASE CONTACT the Clerk to the Parish Council, Kaye 
Elston, on 07782 251464 or at clerk@westlavington.org.uk. The Parish Council website 
is at www.westlavington.org.uk.

CHEVERELL MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL REPORT
Your Parish Council met on Monday 9th May. The following items where part of the 
agenda.
Election of Officers
Cllr Stephanie Davies was re-appointed as Chairman of the Council and Cllr Robert 
Hayward was re-appointed as Vice Chairman until May 2017.
Planning 
Decisions Received
16/02057/TCA – Manor Farm 9 Church Road – Fell Hornbeam - No Objections
16/02219/TCA – Kytes Garage – Fell 5 Leylandii Trees - No Objections
Vacancies for Parish Councillor
Your Parish Council still has a vacancy for a Councillor to start as soon as possible. If 
this is something you’ve thought about but are unsure whether it’s for you, then this is 
the perfect opportunity to give it a try. During May 2017 all Parish Councillors have to 
stand for re-election for the next four year term May 2017-April 2021. So if after being 
a Councillor for a year you decide it’s not for you, then you don’t have to stand for re-
election. If you would like more information then please do talk to one of your existing 
Councillors or contact the Clerk on the details below.
Neighbourhood Plan
After lengthy discussion and advice from Wiltshire Council, your Parish Council decided 
to put aside the project for a Neighbourhood Plan for now but have kept open the option 
of a joint plan with Erlestoke and Cheverell Parva in the future.
Village Marquee
The new village Marquee has arrived and is safely stored away ready for its first outing 
on the 11th of June. Your council decided to purchase the largest marquee they could 
for the money available so the new marquee is 6 metres by 14 metres. Please contact 
Rob Hayward if you wish to use the new purchase for a village event.
Contacting the Parish Council
Would members of the public please refrain from visiting members of the Parish 
Council at their homes. The correct procedure is to bring any issues to a Parish Council 
meeting on the first Monday of each month (except August) or via email to the Clerk 
whose details are below.
Don’t forget a full set of minutes of the last year’s Parish Council meetings are available 
on the village website or the most recent signed minutes are always on the village 
noticeboards outside the shop and on Victoria Park.  
Dates for your diary: 
PLEASE NOTE CHANGE OF DATE - Thursday 9th June 2016 - 7.30 p.m. - Cheverell 
Magna Parish Council meeting, Pavilion, Witchcombe Close.

Parish Council contact details, Mrs Anita Whittle, Clerk to Cheverell Magna Council, 18 Southay, 
Bratton, Westbury, BA13 4RT. Tel 01380 830765 or email parishcouncil@greatcheverell.org

Don’t forget to take a look at your village website www.greatcheverell.org. 
Cheverell Magna Parish Council
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Escape to Lyme Regis
Small 2nd floor apartment available to rent

Great for mid week breaks
 & weekend getaways!

Sleeps 1-3, sea views & parking
Contact Jilly Hazleton

Tel 01380812302/07779749314
Email: jillyhazleton@hotmail.com

FANCY SOME FLY FISHING ? 
Mill Farm Trout Lakes, with 

small  caravan site
Day and season tickets available
Quiet and tranquill surroundingsl

For details call 813138 or 07500615396
www.millfarmtroutlakes.co.uk

 
LAVINGTON AND DISTRICT 

SWIMMING CLUB
  
  
  
  

   
  

Location: DAUNTSEY’S SCHOOL    
SUNDAY 4.00pm to 5.00pm
TUESDAY 7.00pm to 8.00pm

  SUMMER TERM 
Starts Sunday17th APRIL 2016 
  Last Swim Tuesday 28th June 2016

Half Term 27th May - 5th June
No swimming on 1st May as it is a School’s Exeat Day                    

Membership fees per term £30 
for Individuals £60 for family

Guests are welcome accompanied by a member for 
the fee of £3 for Adults and £1:50 for Children
For further details about joining the Club please 
phone Phil Richardson Membership Secretary Tel: 

01380 813485 or email: phil.0727@hotmail.co.uk or 
Anita Holness, Committee Secretary 

email: anita@kholness.plus.com  
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 LAVINGTON PRE-SCHOOL
We had an amazing time last term at Lavington Pre-school 
learning about ‘Space, Planets and the Universe’, this has tied 

in nicely with the adventures of the real life space man, Tim 
Peake.  We have made rockets and aliens, painted planets in our 

garden and we made a massive alien for our wall display and we 
designed our own spaceships!  Next term we will be investigating 

‘Nature and Wildlife’ and we are planning to spend lots of time looking 
at all the beautiful nature that we are so lucky to be surrounded by.  As 

always, if you feel you have something relevant to our topic that you would like to share 
with us please let us know; it is always lovely for the children to have local visitors! 

We are delighted to announce that we raised a total of £262 in sponsorship money 
from our Easter Trike Ride, we would like to thank all the children for working so hard 
to raise this money and to all the very generous people who donated.  We will be using 
the money to go towards an all weather outdoor play area. 

TOP TIP: Our Top Tip for this month is from Physical Development: Moving and 
Handling – Talk to children about their movements and help them to explore new ways 
of moving, such as squirming, slithering and twisting along the ground like a snake, 
and moving quickly, slowly or on tiptoe.
2 YEAR OLD FUNDING:  In April 2014 the Government broadened the criteria for 2 
year old funding for up to 15 hours per week and you may now find that you fall into 
the eligibility criteria if you have a child between 24 - 36 months old.  If you think you 
might be eligible, you will need to complete a funding form: http://www.wiltshire.gov.
uk/early-years-better-2gether-funding.pdf
We currently have spaces available at our Outstanding Pre-school, if you would like to 
find out more information about us you can visit our website www.lavingtonpreschool.
org.uk or contact our Manager, Becky Gray, on (01380) 812551 or Email: info@
lavingtonpreschool.org.uk 

We had an amazing time last term at Lavington Pre-school 
learning about ‘Space, Planets and the Universe’, this has tied 

in nicely with the adventures of the real life space man, Tim 
Peake.  We have made rockets and aliens, painted planets in our 

garden and we made a massive alien for our wall display and we 
designed our own spaceships!  Next term we will be investigating 

‘Nature and Wildlife’ and we are planning to spend lots of time looking 
at all the beautiful nature that we are so lucky to be surrounded by.  As 

always, if you feel you have something relevant to our topic that you would like to share 

DELICIOUS HOME 
COOKED

FROZEN MEALS AT 
SENSIBLE PRICES 

(Prices start from £1.00)
 01380 812284, mobile: 07584 090170

Email: acgrew@gmail.com

L L0800 317747
Your local driving instructor

Call Clive today to discover more!
Serving the Lavingtons and surrounding villages and

offering complete driving instruction for all abilities
Call Clive today to discover more!

www.newdriverschools.co.uk 
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NEWS FROM HOLY TRINITY 
C OF E  PRIMARY ACADEMY

The parents of children due to start at our school in September should, by 
now, have received notification of this. We shall be writing to invite them 
to the first induction meeting in May, for parents, and then the children 
will be invited to induction afternoons in the last Summer half term. It is 

always wonderful to welcome new parents and new children into our school family! 
Please find out more about our school by visiting the website at www.holy-trinity.co.uk or 
phone us to make an appointment to look around - 01380 813 796. 
Outstanding School 
As our children complete their Key Stage 2 statutory assessments (SATS), we take time to 
reflect on the incredible achievements of our school, year after year. We are consistently 
placed in the top few percent of the country for attainment and progress, as measured by the 
government’s statutory assessments in English and Maths. We are also placed in the top few 
percent in the Year 1 phonics screener. Our outcomes in Key Stage 1 and the Early Years are 
also judged to be outstanding, year after year. Ofsted judged us to be Outstanding in 2008 and 
we have built on that success and achieved more each year, retaining and improving on that 
Outstanding position ever since. 
This is a remarkable achievement for the children, staff, governors and families of a little 
rural village school. And it is a testament to the commitment and inspiration of our staff, the 
aspiration and enthusiasm of our children and the engagement and support of our families 
and governors. Our thanks to the wonderful community that ensures such amazing academic 
outcomes for our children. 
But, in fact, we are even more proud of all the other areas of excellence in our school. Our children 
are people of compassion, courage, aspiration and joy. They understand the importance of 
being stewards of our beautiful world. Their spiritual development, whatever their belief or non-
belief system, is outstanding. They are good at sport, music, art, philosophy and friendship. 
People always remark on their truly outstanding behaviour and the warmth of the spirit in our 
school. It is a great privilege to be part of this extraordinary learning and caring community. 
Parents and Friends Association (PFA)
We also have an outstanding Parents and Friends Association! They had set themselves the 
target of raising enough money to provide the outdoor classroom that the children had asked 
for through the school council. It is an expensive project, but with huge enthusiasm, hard work 
and lots of fun, the PFA have raised the full amount and we are delighted that the children will 
now have their outdoor classroom, on stilts, near Bluebell Wood so that it can also act as a kind 
of “Hide”. We are enormously grateful to the PFA and to all those who donated so generously, 
including many local businesses and the Devizes Area Board. What a great achievement! 
Welcome
We are always delighted and honoured when people choose our school for their children. If you 
think you would like your child to attend Holy Trinity, please phone in and book an appointment 
to look around and chat to the headteacher. Lots of photos and information can be found on our 
website www.holy-trinity.co.uk. Our phone number is 01380 813796. 

DAUNTSEY ACADEMY PRIMARY SCHOOL
POD Quiz and Curry Night
A great night was had by everyone at the POD Quiz and Curry Night 
and an amazing £240 was raised! The ten rounds of questions 
were delivered by ‘Quiz Master’ Kevin, the bar was popular (very), 
and the curry was simply delicious: thank you Emma! Many 
thanks to The Inner Yard for providing the wooden spoons and 

congratulations to Jo and her team for organising such a great evening. Watch out for 
the next POD event…. Chill on the Hill!
New Governors
The governing body at DAPS are delighted to inform you of the appointment of 5 new 
governors; Mrs Rachel Tempest, Mrs Sarah Bevan, Mr Paul Jones, Mr James Wiltshire, 
and Mr Andrew Reynolds. Their 4 year term started in April and we warmly welcome 
them to our school community.
Sporting Success!
DAPS U9 and U11 Football Teams represented the school at Trinity Primary School 
in April. Both teams won their age groups and were an absolute credit to the school, 
showing great sportsmanship throughout. Congratulations to Kory who was awarded 
U9 Player of the Tournament. A special mention to all the parents who supported our 
teams especially as the weather was not kind to us. It was very much appreciated.
Our Choir Sings
On Saturday 7th May our school choir entertained an audience at a Coffee Morning in 
aid of Cancer Research at West Lavington Village Hall. The choir sang their hearts out 
and were a real credit to our school.

Mrs Mandy Francis, Admin. Asst.

Need to get to the RUH?  
Live in west Wiltshire?

Book Connect2 for work,  
appointments or visiting.
To book call 08456 525255 option   2   
For information 01380 860100
To contact us from the hospital dial 1444 from any hospital extension.
Connect at Erlestoke or Great Cheverell to use this service.
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Meetings held 3rd Wednesday of each month at 
West Lavington village hall at 7.15pm.

Why not come and see how our club can help you make the most of your garden.

Next Meeting: Wednesday June 15th
Subject: Plant Poisons and Potions
Guest Speaker: Adrian Hutchinson

Lavington & District 

Gardening Club

Next Meeting
Subject
Guest Speaker: 

Bottomless pots give grow bag success

Plant tomato plants into 7” diameter bottomless 

plastic flowerpots pushed about 1” deep into 

the revealed compost of the growbag.The plants 

get established quicker in the added depth of 

compost, making watering and feeding easier.

Gardening Tip

 WEST LAVINGTON TWINNING ASSOCIATION
Our Italian Evening event was very enjoyable, with a good turn out.

The next visit of our friends from St Pierre d’Autils is on the weekend 
of June 17th to 20th. Twenty six are visiting us, including some young 
families.  We shall be taking them to Longleat on the Saturday, and 
there will be events on Saturday night and Sunday night which are 
open to all paid up members although ticket numbers will be limited, 

particularly on the Sunday night.
If you wish to join in the fun, join the Association. Membership is open to residents 
of West Lavington and nearby villages. To join just email me  michaelpage007@
btinternet.com or our Chairman Malcolm Johnson blocker38@hotmail.com and ask 
for a membership form. Membership fees are under £20 per year for a household. 
We hold many events throughout the year to raise money for the bi-annual visit of our 
French friends but mostly to have fun! 

        Michael Page, Secretary  (818510) Or
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Our meeting on 9th May was a farewell tea 
for Revd Canon James and Mary Campbell. 
Janet Hodges presented them with a gift 
token on behalf of our members, thanking 

them both for all their support over the years, and wished them every blessing in their 
future work.
Looking ahead, there will be no meeting in June.  Members were reminded about the 
Flower Festival to be held in All Saints Church, West Lavington  8th-10th July and there 
was discussion about the Mothers’ Union contribution to it.
Our visiting speaker at our meeting on 11th July is Sue Elford, who works as Barnados’ 
Representative and Coordinator for the Prison Creche in Erlestoke Prison. 
On 8th August we will be remembering Mary Sumner Day and there will be a Communion 
Service led by Revd Jennifer Haynes.

Val Noviss

Our meeting on 9th May was a farewell tea 
for Revd Canon James and Mary Campbell. 
Janet Hodges presented them with a gift 
token on behalf of our members, thanking 

BOOKMARK
At our meeting at the end of April we missed Linda Wearn 
who has movedback to the north of England.
The first book we discussed was The Shore by Sara Taylor. 
This consists of short stories all centred around families 
living on small islands off the coast of Virginia. The women are the focus and all the 
stories are interrelated. The islands are sanctuaries to some, but a nightmare to others; 
it’s a place where they have lived and also fled from. We have a span going from  the 
late 1890’s to the 2050’s. The writing is very descriptive and some of us felt it was in 
places too desciptive. The novel is downbeat and none of the characters have a happy 
life. Although we agreed that it was well written we did not enjoy the book and only 
voted it a 4.
The second book was The House at the edge of the World by Julia Rochester. This is a 
debut novel and is part mystery, part psychological drama. John Venton’s drunken fall 
from a Devon cliff leaves his family with an embarrassing ghost. His two children who 
are twins have an extremely close relationship which gradually falls apart. Their mother 
after an unhappy marriage to John enjoys her widowhood. Only the grandfather finds 
solace in the crumbling family home. His brightly coloured map holds a secret and as 
the twins are drawn reluctantly back to the house they discover their father’s death is 
part of the map’s 
mystery. Did their father fall, was he pushed or was it an escape? After discussion 
those of us who had read it agreed that it was an enjoyable read and we voted it an 8.
Our next meeting will be in July when we will have read four novels and will enjoy 
Pimms and nibbles in a garden, weather permitting.

Wendy Wilshin
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Cacti and succulents 
the fascinating world of dry land plants

The Club drew on local talent for its May meeting – Mike 
Read of Great Cheverell.
In his presentation, Mike (who via eBay sells cacti and 

succulents around the world) showed us how beautiful the shapes and in some cases 
almost geometric designs of succulents can be – though there are also some rather weird 
looking ones – and he displayed numerous examples of the stunning colours that often 
characterise their flowers.
He shared some of his expertise in propagating and caring for cacti and succulents and, 
among other things, we learnt:

 ● that soil can be sterilised for sowing seed in a plastic bag in 
the microwave.

 ● that clay-based cat litter makes a good component of a 
growing medium.  

 ● that cacti can stand cold but can be killed off by a combination 
of cold and wet.

A fascinating and informative evening.
Plant sale: The sale on Saturday 7th May raised £355 for club funds and, with its teas and 
coffees, proved an enjoyable social event for visitors as well.
To view the club’s programme go to: http://www.greatcheverell.org/clubs and click on the 
link.
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PICTURE FRAMING
Cheaper than the Highstreet!

I provide a professional service with
top quality materials.

Visit my Studio in West Lavington
for free advice and quote.

Call Clare on: 01380 818857or 07957870000

Seasoned Hardwood 
Barn Stored Logs and 

Bagged Kindling Available 
throughout the year

Call 01380 827253
Mobile 07885 372385

Garden Services
General garden maintenance, 

all jobs considered !

Keith Nisbeck
01380 813640
07852 318342
b.nisbeck@btopenworld.com

 WORTON AND CHEVERELL F.C.
  ‘The Badgers’ 

Season now at an end, with full results / positions available to see 
for the Mid Wilts Youth and Minor League on the F.A. website, with 
tournament season now starting for certain age groups. Members 
are always welcome – please contact the relevant age group coach 
below.

• Under 15s : after 3 wins in a row, they finally lost to Melksham (who are likely to 
complete a league and Cup double).

• Awards for players : Player’s Player – James Stobbart; Parent’s Player – Jack 
Churches; Manager’s Player – Ed Cooke.

• U13s: finished 2nd position in the League, recently beating Melksham:  5-2, although 
losing final game of the season away to Warminster.

• U12: mid table 5th with 23 points, the same points tally as 3rd team Corsham who 
they recently beat  1-5

• The younger age groups we are not permitted to publish results.
U6/7/8 and U9 teams will be participating at the St Barnabas’ School fete on 18 June.
Whilst at U9 level, tournament season has already started, with some great performances 
so far at Highworth Town, Frome Town, and Salisbury FC. Training will continue for this 
group until July, every Friday at 6 pm at Northbrook.

Summer looks exciting with the European Championships…..but it is not all about 
Football, there are various local Cricket teams in the area who also need your 
support !

   Steve Dagnall (Everton Supporter) 01380-7279           6
http://www.pitchero.com/clubs/wortonandcheverellfc/

Season now at an end, with full results / positions available to see 
for the Mid Wilts Youth and Minor League on the F.A. website, with 
tournament season now starting for certain age groups. Members 
are always welcome – please contact the relevant age group coach 
below.

Senior Citizens lunch £8.75 (2 courses)
Lunchtime and Evening Meals
Skittle Alley    Function Room

Beer Garden - BBQ - Pétanque
Bed and Breakfast 

Outside Catering - Take-Away available 
www.greendragonlavington.co.uk

Email: sales@greendragonlavington.co.uk

The Green Dragon
High Street, Market Lavington

(813235)

Home delivery

 service

now available

01380

812344
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JUNE AT TRINITY CHURCH IN THE COMMUNITY HALL
Market Lavington

5th  11.00 am Joining with Lavingtons, Cheverells and Easterton at St Mary’s 
Church Market Lavington 
12th  11.00 am-4 pm Queen’s 90th Birthday Celebrations at the Community Hall
19th  10.30 am  Think Pray Vote – Discussion of issues pending the EU Referendum
26th  10.30 am Miss Janet Ruddick

St.Arbucks Opening Hours (01380 816145)
Monday 1.30 pm – 4.30 pm  Tuesday 10 am – 4.30 pm
Wednesday 10 am – 4.30   Thursday CLOSED
Friday 10 am – 5 pm   Saturday 9.30 am – 12.30 pm
With apologies for the inconvenience -
Due to staff commitments St.Arbucks will be closed on Wednesday 8th and Friday 10th 
June.
Toasted sandwiches, filled rolls. Cake and coffee. Hot drinks and ice cream. 
Free Wi-Fi now available. 
Casual Cuppa – Friday 3rd June 10.30 am to noon. Drop- in for coffee and company.
Bob and Ash ’s Bacon Breakfast – Saturday 4th June 9.00 – 2.00 pm.
Tots on Tuesdays – if you care for a baby, new-born to 18 months, drop into St.Arbucks 
on any Tuesday morning to meet others for a friendly chat and cup of coffee.
The Food Cave for 13 – 17 year olds 
Open every Tuesday 4.30 – 6.30 pm for young people to socialise and hang out. Prices 
are subsidized. Run for and by local young people.  Free WIFI available. Still looking for 
2 or 3 Year 10’s to take over from current volunteers.

Its Back!
Ash & Bob’s Bumper Bacon 
and Sausage Breakfast Bap

Saturday 4th June
9.00am – 2.00pm
St Arbucks

Market Lavington’s Premier Coffee Shop
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BENEFICE 200 CLUB
The May prizes were drawn  by Jill Wilding who is the organist at Great Cheverell.  Jill 
drew David Carter’s name for 1st Prize from Great Cheverell and for 2nd Prize Jean 
Morton’s name from West Lavington. 
Congratulations to both winners and thank you to Jill. 

Bonnie Matters    Organiser

BAPTISMS & CONFIRMATIONS 
Poppy May KNIGHT of Market 

Lavington was baptized at St Mary’s 
Church, Market Lavington by Rev James 
Campbell on Sunday 15th May 2016.

At Salisbury Cathedral on Saturday 
14th May 2016, Bishop Edward 
Condry baptized and confirmed Clare 
ROBERTSON of Market Lavington and 
Stephen GILPIN of West Lavington. 
Joanna GILPIN of West Lavington, 
Abigail STOVOLD of Easterton and 
Stephanie CADWGAN of Great Cheverell 
were also confirmed by the Bishop.

WEDDINGS
Sharon DONALDSON and Stephen 

ELSWORTH were married at St Peter’s 
Church, Great Cheverell by Rev Pat 
Strowger on Saturday 14th May 2016.

FUNERALS
Phyllis Margaret HAYWARD of Great 

Cheverell, died on 7th February 2016 
aged 81 years. Her funeral and burial at 
St Peter’s Church, Great Cheverell took 
place on 19th February 2016 

 Timothy Gordon WOLLETER of 
Seend died on 9th April 2016 aged 64 
years. His funeral and burial at St 
Peter’s Church, Great Cheverell was on 
26th April 2016. 

 Kenneth “Ken” FLETCHER of Market 
Lavington died aged 82 years on 17th 
April 2016.His funeral at St Mary’s 
Church on 5th May 2016 was followed 
by Cremation. 

Mary Catherine DICCOX of West 
Lavington died aged 76 years on 30th 
April 2016. Her funeral at West Wiltshire 
Crematorium was held on 17th May 
2016.
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 EBENEZER BAPTIST CHURCH 
Long to Reign Over Us 

This month the nation will be celebrating the ‘official’ 90th birthday of Her Majesty the 
Queen. Elizabeth II has been Queen for 64 years, making her this country’s longest 
serving monarch. She has made no secret of her Christian faith, which often comes 
to the fore in her Christmas messages. Her faith has inspired her to serve country and 
Commonwealth with remarkable consistency of character, “I know just how much I 
rely on my faith to guide me through the good times and the bad. Each day is a new 
beginning. I know that the only way to live my life is to try and do what is right, to take 
the long view, to give of my best in all that the day brings, and to put my trust in God... 
I draw strength from the message of hope in the Christian gospel.”
Speaking in 2012, our Queen commended the Servant King, “God sent his only Son 
‘to serve, not to be served’. He restored love and service to the centre of our lives in 
the person of Jesus Christ.” Jesus’ followers had been jostling for position, arguing 
amongst themselves as to who would be the greatest in the kingdom of God. The Lord 
told them that their attitude left something to be desired. In his kingdom greatness 
would not be measured in worldly status, but service, “whoever desires to be great 
among you, let him be your servant.” 
Jesus himself exemplified that servant mindset, “the Son of Man did not come to be 
served, but to serve, and give his life a ransom for many.” He came not to get, but to 
give. Jesus was willing to give his own life to pay the price of sin that we may receive 
the gift of God’s forgiveness through faith in him. 
Queen Elizabeth II has ruled over this land for many generations. Long may she continue 
to do so. But one day her reign will end, as is the way with all earthly rulers. The 
kingdom of Jesus will endure for ever and those who follow the Servant King can look 
forward to eternity in his presence. That is the message of hope in the Christian gospel. 

Pastor: Guy Davies 
www.providence-ebenezer.org.uk

All would be most welcome to attend the following:
 MISSIONARY SUPPER

Saturday 4 June at 5.00 pm
With news and information

Of the work of MISSIONARY AVIATION FELLOWSHIP. 
Time for Tea Plus Sunday 26 June, 4.30pm

Join us at the Chapel for Sunday Tea, followed by a half hour service. 
All welcome!

Coffee Morning
Join us for a cuppa and a chat, 1st Saturday of the month, 10.00am-12 noon 

 MAGAZINE DATES
  PLEASE NOTE  - DATE FOR HANDING IN COPY IS 

  ALWAYS THE 20TH 
  Copy for JULY to reach Jim Hodges by JUNE 20th

  at Cliffe Farm Cottage, 23 Stibb Hill, West Lavington SN10 4LQ
  Copy by e-mail should be sent to:   hjhodges2011@btinternet.com  

STEPH. HONEYCHURCH
Cakes, Breads, Patisserie

Lunches, Buffets, Freezer Meals
Fine handmade foods for all occasions

Townsend Garden Centre, 
Devizes SN10 2BB

Tel 01980 630573 Mobile 0794 4092484

Bed & Breakfast
Brookfi elds, Duck Street

West Lavington
Tel. 01380 813092

Mobile 07973 385336 
bomileshobbs@btinternet.com

Home Boarding for Dogs
Home from Home boarding for your dog(s) 

whilst you holiday/in hospital/moving house.
Your dog will live with us as part of our family.  

Caring animal lovers.
Very large safe garden and lots of country walks.

Licensed by Wiltshire Council.
Fully insured.

Please ring for leafl et.
01380 816919  

e-mail T15SUS@aol.com

 
 

RAY BRUCE CARPETS
Supplying Carpets, Vinyl and 

Laminate Flooring
HOME SELECTION

raybe634@hotmail.co.uk
01380 738331    07813192557

8 Quarry Close, Devizes SN10 3BD

EXERCISE CLASSES 
Market Lavington 

EXERCISE CLASSES 
Market Lavington

Mon	
  6.45-­‐7.45pm	
  Green	
  Dragon	
  
Weds	
  10-­‐11am	
  Green	
  Dragon	
  
Friday	
  10-­‐11am	
  The	
  Old	
  School	
  

Devizes 
Mon	
  10-­‐11am	
  Wyvern	
  Club	
  
	
  Claire:	
  01380	
  812483	
  
claire@clairelilley.com	
  

Newspapers and Magazines
Delivered daily

Littleton Panell and West Lavington
Ring Heather on 812157
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Carina Palmer
BVSc MRCVS

Eastcott Farm
Eastcott, Devizes

Wiltshire SN10 4PJ
01380 813202

Opening Hours
Monday & Tuesday 9am - 1pm  2 - 6pm
Wednesday     9am - 1pm
Thursday & Friday  9am - 1pm  2 - 6pm
Saturday      9am - 12 noon

Consultations by appointment only
24 hr Emergency Service

North Cornwall
Sleeps upto 7, Fully Equipped cottage

Large Garden & Parking
HOLIDAYS & SHORT BREAKS

Tel 01380 813092
bomileshobbs@btinternet.com

www.helemillcottage.co.uk

French Polishing, Repairs
Traditional Finishes

Paint Finishes
Site Work (fl oors, staircases, panelling)

Antique Restoration  
All types of work undertaken

For a friendly, professional service. contact 
Tim Perrett on:

Home 01380 813788; Mobile 07884061264
E-Mail timjperrett@hotmail.com

The Bell Inn
Great Cheverell

Excellent home cooked food in a friendly 
atmosphere.

Full menu served every day
Traditional Roasts on Sundays

Open Log Fire
3 B&B Rooms, 4****

“WEDNESDAY SIZZLE STEAK NIGHT”
BUY ONE GET ONE FREE!

Get two 8oz peppered Rump Steaks cooked the way 
you like it with fries, tomato & onion rings served on 

a hot sizzling platter
FOR ONLY £15.95

Call to book on: 01380 813277

HAVE YOU THOUGHT 
OF STARTING YOUR 

FAMILY TREE?
Lyn Dyson & BeckyWells 

Genealogy Services
Expert help available for all 

family history research.  Affordable fees
1 Dauntsey Court, West Lavington

Tel 01380 813943 
www.dwgenealogyservices.com

Serving the local community since 1988

Providing a choice of 
funerals and memorials 
to suit all budgets.

For details of your local 
branch or to arrange a 
home visit please call

01380 723883

Here for you, 
whenever you 

need us,
24 hours a day.

www.johnstuartfunerals.co.uk

01380 729459

CHALET IN HAUTE PROVENCE
Idyllic rural setting  in historical environs

Sleeps 9.    2 hours from Nice
Summer: swimming hiking, biking, rafting and much more. Winter: 

Skiing over 180kms of piste at Espace Lumiere

Paula Boyagis 01380 812491
paula@paulaboyagis.plus.com

STRUGGLING TO GET TO WORK?
If you or someone you know is over 16 and cannot access a job because of transport problems 
then the Wiltshire Wheels to Work scheme may be able to help.
Wiltshire Wheels to Work is a scheme which provides 50cc scooters, rider training and equipment 
on a short-term, not-for-profi t basis to local people who would otherwise be unable to access 
work or work-based learning in Wiltshire.

The scheme is run by local communities’ charity Community First. 
For more information about the Wheels to Work scheme please visit www.communityfi rst.org.uk/
Wheels-to-work.htm or call (01380) 722475 and ask for Liam Tatton-Bennett or Sheila Martin.

WESTVIEW PLUMBING

Domestic Plumbing - Plastering - Tiling
Bathroom & Kitchen Fitting

FRIENDLY, LOCAL AND EXPERIENCED
Jim Baker 07710 961335

01380 738245

Bridal Hair
Dressing Long Hair

for wedings, balls 
& special occaisions

Great Cheverell
Telephone: 01380 813356

15 - 19 High Street, 
West Lavington

Tel. 01380 816581
Open 7 Days a week from 6:00am to 9:00pm

Wide range of services - Lotto, Paypoint, Fresh Local Fruit and 
Vegetables, Newspapers - and fantastic offers

“Don‛t Shiver – We Deliver!”

Seasoned Hard Wood Logs
Loads available

Call James 850312 or 
07970781828

Technology Help 
and Support 

Tel 07515 360820

• Home and Small Business IT Advice and Support
• Networking with secure, reliable storage for 

photos, multimedia and personal data
• Apple and Windows Specialist 

(25 Years Experience)
• iPhone, iPad, Mac/Macbook repairs

ABC AIRPORT SERVICES
Taxi Transfers to all Airports

Ferry Ports
Long Distance Meetings

01380 816648
07738 195805

garymac2@sky.com  
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DOMESTIC APPLIANCE ENGINEER
WASHING MACHINE/COOKERS/DRIERS

SERVICE & REPAIRS
TEL: 01380 723279

MOBILE: 07970 117023

TONY PARSONSM.EDWARDS BRICKWORK LTD
New Build, Commercial Extensions
Patios,Garden Walls

13 Riverside Park
Upavon SN9 6DS
01980 630019
MOBILE 07977 316193

ROSE & CROWN
Tilshead

Warmest Welcome in Wiltshire
Freshly cooked Food

Available Seven days a week
Including Lunchtimes

And every evening except Sunday evening

01980 621062

Get fit with 
Shape Up  

07880 439394
www.shape-up.me.uk
info@shape-up.me.uk

Feeling lethargic?

Struggling to lose those extra pounds?
Sign up today for one-to-one training sessions and receive 

expert advice and effective results

Adam Freeman
Personal Fitness Trainer

If you want someone local who can discuss 
your ideas, draw your plans and assist with 
Planning & Building Regulations approval.

Drop me an email or give me a call
martin@martin-carroll.co.uk

office: 01380 818337 mobile: 07971 865661

Martin Carroll
Architectural Services

Domestic & Commercial 
Cleaning & Ironing Service

Good, honest and flexible 
cleaning services for Devizes 

and the surrounding area.
Rates start as low as £12/ph

For a quote call 01380 818388 or
email: info@funkyrabbitcleaning.co.uk

www.funkyrabbitcleaning.co.uk

D & D COXHEAD
Dairy & Stores

Milk deliveries, mobile shop tours West 
Lavington and Cheverells Daily.

Littleton Panel      Tel. 01380 812314

Lindsey Wylie MInstChP
CHIROPODIST

EXPERIENCED, PROFESSIONAL 
FOOT CARE

West Lavington  Tel. 01380 818841

ELECTRIC WORKS
Vince Wakefield 
21 Rutts Lane

West Lavington SN10 4LN
01380 609090  or 07968 320564

www.electric-works.co.uk


